

READING AND PRACTICE

英语阅读与操练

李珮莹 周令仪 编

上海引·清赦者主格社 Shanghai Foreign Language Education Press

英语阅读与操练

李珮莹 周令仪 编

上海外语教育出版社出版 (上海區件市会第119号) 上海市印刷三厂印刷 新华书店上海发行所发行

787×1092 毫米 1/32 9.25 印张 207 千字 1985 年 9 月第 1 版 1985 年 9 月第 1 次 印刷 印教: 1—18,500 册

统一书号: 7218·165 定价: 1.45元

编者的话

这是一本供大学低年级、中学高年级学生及英语自学者 使用的英语阅读和操练材料。

本书旨在通过短文形式向读者介绍英语主要的常用句型。这些短文均选自英美出版的读物。根据需要,我们对有些短文作了少量删节。每篇短文都包含一定的常用句型。读者可以通过阅读与操练,从故事情节和上下文中较自然地理解、掌握并运用这些句型,提高句型学习的兴趣和效果。

本书共分五个单元。每一单元由若干短文或会话材料组成,分别介绍一定的句型。每篇短文后配有两种练习题:练习 L是针对文章内容的阅读理解题;练习 L是句型操练题,主要操练文内介绍的句型,有时也就相关内容稍加补充,便于读者归纳整理。除第五单元因内容涉及面广未配综合练习外,其他各单元均配有综合性的复习练习,以巩固该单元的句型学习。各种练习的答案(有的并非唯一的答案)和短文的中译文均附于书末,供读者参考。

上海外国语学院方家驹先生认真审校了本书,给予我们很大的帮助, 谨在此表示衷心的感谢。

欢迎广大读者对书中的不足之处提出宝贵的意见。

编 者 一九八四年三月于上海

CONTENTS

SECTION 1 TENSE

1. Farm Life in th	ne United States 1
	Of course life keeps changing for everyone,
*	including farmers.
	They learned to try new methods,)
2. Winter Farm S	cene 5
(Structural Items:	Fred White is driving his horses home
	from the field.
	Fred expects to be home by six o'clock.)
3. A Visit to the	Hospital 9
(Structural Items:	He and Jesse talked for a while, and
	then Betty and Dave Watson came in.
	The small room was becoming too crowded.)
4. Christmas	13
(Structural Items:	Their mother has baked them a very large
	and rich Christmas cake.
	Tomorrow she will take them out shopping
	in the High Street.
	She is going to buy them new clothes for
	Christmas.)
5. The Perfect	Pearl17
(Structural Items:	An elegantly dressed man entered a famous
	jewelry shop one day.
	The price didn't matter, since business had
	been particularly good for him that year.)
6. Will You Con	ne to the Cinema?21

(Structural Items:	I'm having a rest.
	I have been working all day and I'm tired.
	Will you tell me when you have finished
	resting?)
7. Getting the P	lans 25
(Structural Items:	He went over his instructions in his mind.
	The agent would appear at four o'clock.)
8. Four Holiday	Makers29
(Structural Items:	The boat "Suffolk Owl" has arrived at a
	little town in Wales.
	, and Mary has nearly all the bird
	pictures she wanted.)
Revision Exercises	33
SECTION 2 TH	E PASSIVE VOICE
9. Modern Exam	ninations40
	The written examination was probably
•	not known until the nineteenth century.
	Two types of tests are commonly used in
	modern schools.)
10. A Slum Area	44
(Structural Item:	An old section of the city has recently
	been restored.)
11. Community T	heatre47
(Structural Items:	The group might have to choose a building
	that has been used for other things.
	Heating and air conditioning will be
***	needed.)
12. Problems in Po	or Countries and in Rich Countries50
(Structural Items:	New farming methods must be introduced.
••	

	Something will have to be done about these
	problems, too.)
Revision Exercises	52
SECTION 3 NO	N-FINITES
A. Infinitive	
13. Martin Baker	and His Family55
(Structural Items:	He is too old to do any work.
	He is not well enough to go to work.)
14. Painting My K	itchen58
(Structural Items:	I bought myself some overalls so as not to get paint on my clothes.
	I borrowed a book about painting, so as to avoid making mistakes.)
15. Vacation Plan	.s61
	Mrs Bell wants to visit her sister in Florida.
	She wants her husband to go with her.)
16. In Another Co	ountry64
	It is interesting to visit another country.
	We may not know how to buy the things we need.)
17. Lily and Nora	h67
	When do you expect to finish your work, Norah?
	I hope to have finished it by the time you get back.)
18. After I Retire	d70
	I found it very strange not to have to go to
/	the office any more.
	It had been my habit to take work back

	home very often.
	I am sorry to say that this failure to
,hv.	find something to interest me began to get me down.)
19 Witness to a	Robbery
	I heard somebody get out.
B. Verbs in -ing /	-ed Form
20. My Parents	
(Structural Item:	My parents both liked nature and the
	outdoors and were fond of walking,
	gardening, and swimming.)
21. Life Is Possibl	e Without Television!80
(Structural Item:	We certainly don't spend our evenings
	staring at the walls.)
22. "I'm Losing N	My Bag."83
(Structural Items:	There was no seat left.
	The chocolate was there, but her wallet
,	containing all her money and her return
	ticket had gone.
	The bus was crowded with passengers going
	home from market, most of them carrying
	heavy bags and baskets.)
Revision Exercises	86
SECTION 4 CL	AUSES
A. Noun Clauses	
23. Plastics for E	veryone89
	That a person could live in the modern world
	without synthetic substances is probably

	I am quite sure you all know why I have asked	
(Structural Item.	for your attention for a moment, and what I am	
	going to say.)	
25. Which Bus Go	es to the Zoo?	95
(Structural Items:	Could you tell me which bus goes to the zoo?	
	That's what the man said.)	
B. Attributive Cla	uses	
26. A Child Who	Could Not See, Hear or Speak	99
(Structural Item:	The person who changed Helen's world was	
	her teacher.)	
	Events	163
(Structural Item:	Yet there are three days which are usually	
28. Edison the In	marked by some kind of special ceremony.) ventor	107
	Edison was the first to make an instrument	107
(which actually worked.	
	He built a laboratory at Menlo Park,	
	where he had gone to live.)	Ψ,
C. Adverbial Clau	ses	•
29. Some Experie	nces of a Newspaper Writer	111
(Structural Item:	As soon as they were in the air, Mr. Page	•
	took some pictures out of his briefcase.)	•
D. Conditional Cla	uses and Subjunctive Mood	

31 Send for the	If it weren't raining, we could play football.) Doctor
4	: If I'm not better tomorrow morning I shan't
	come to the office.
	If I had five pounds for each of my patients
	who has flu, or thinks he has, I should
**** * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * *	be a rich man.
	If Susan had been really ill, the doctor would
	have sent her to hospital.)
32. Going to Hav	vaii
(Structural Items:	I wish I were going, but I can't.
• •	I recommend that you go by ship if you can.
	It's probably important that they be small
	so they won't use up too much fuel.)
	so they won't use up too much men.
	· . + • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •
SECTION 5 MI	· . + • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •
SECTION 5 MI A. Prepositions	· . + • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •
SECTION 5 MI A. Prepositions 33. Go Boating	SCELLANY
SECTION 5 MI A. Prepositions 33. Go Boating	SCELLANY
SECTION 5 MI A. Prepositions 33. Go Boating (Structural Item:	SCELLANY On a sunny day in August Roger and
SECTION 5 MI A. Prepositions 33. Go Boating (Structural Item:	SCELLANY On a sunny day in August Roger and Susan drove to a riverside town.)
SECTION 5 MI A. Prepositions 33. Go Boating (Structural Item:	SCELLANY On a sunny day in August Roger and Susan drove to a riverside town.)
SECTION 5 MI A. Prepositions 33. Go Boating (Structural Item: 34. An Adventure (Structural Item:	SCELLANY On a sunny day in August Roger and Susan drove to a riverside town.) Jeremy and Wendy, who were staying
SECTION 5 MI A. Prepositions 33. Go Boating (Structural Item: 34. An Adventure (Structural Item:	On a sunny day in August Roger and Susan drove to a riverside town.) Jeremy and Wendy, who were staying at Ben's farm, decided to walk to a village
SECTION 5 MI A. Prepositions 33. Go Boating (Structural Item: 34. An Adventure (Structural Item:	On a sunny day in August Roger and Susan drove to a riverside town.) Jeremy and Wendy, who were staying at Ben's farm, decided to walk to a village five miles away.)
SECTION 5 MI A. Prepositions 33. Go Boating (Structural Item: 34. An Adventure (Structural Item:	On a sunny day in August Roger and Susan drove to a riverside town.) Jeremy and Wendy, who were staying at Ben's farm, decided to walk to a village five miles away.) d from California
SECTION 5 MI A. Prepositions 33. Go Boating (Structural Item: 34. An Adventure (Structural Item:	On a sunny day in August Roger and Susan drove to a riverside town.) Jeremy and Wendy, who were staying at Ben's farm, decided to walk to a village five miles away.) d from California An old friend from California, who was

B. Link Verbs	
36. Poor George	
C. Modal Auxiliary Verbs	
37. Packing Luggage	
38. Meeting Mary on Sunday	
39. The First Food Cooked	
D. Comparison of Adjectives and Adverbs	
40. Do My Parents Look and Behave L. Other? (Structural Items: My father was eight years of mother and taller and thinner. He was built as straight as an a	der than my
41. A Plane Ride	and smaller.
E. There	
42. A Large Open Square	the square.
	vii

43. The Great Fi	re of London	159
(Structural Items:	There was one large bridge across the	
	River Thames.	
	There were many attractive churches and	
	important buildings.)	
44. On Our Mour	ntain 1	163
(Structural Item:	There grows a very pretty blue flower on	
·	our mountain.)	
F. Imperative Sen	itences	
45. How to Make	a Telephone Call	166
(Structural Item:	First find the number of the person you	
	want to ring.)	
46. Remember!		169
(Structural Items:	Never swim alone.	
·	Be sure that the water is deep enough.)	
G. It	·	
47. Mary and Bill	1	172
(Structural Items:	Isn't it very cold out?	
	Is it far to go?	:
	It's getting late.)	
48. A Visit to Los	ndon 1	76
	I must say it's nice living in the country.	
	It isn't very easy to do the shopping.	
	It's a pity (that) they don't have decent	
	shoes locally.)	
H. Direct Speech	and Indirect Speech	
49. A Dialogue Be	etween John and Columbus 1	79
		- • -
yili		

**

(Structural Items:	John: What are you doing now, Mr.	
	Columbus?	
	— John asked Mr. Columbus what	
	he was doing then.	
	John: Did many of your men get sea-sick	
	coming over to the New World?	
	- John asked if/whether many of	
	his men had got sea-sick coming	
	over to the New World.)	
I. Have done	Get to do	
50. June's Wedding	g	183
•	She has had her beautiful wedding dress designed.	
	He has got his gardener to tidy the whole garden.)	
KEY TO EXERC	ISES	185
参考译文		240

ř

SECTION 1 TENSE

Structural Items: 组织水水杨松、凌音.

Of course life keeps changing for everyone, including farmers. They learned to try new methods,...

1. Farm Life in the United States

All big cities are quite similar. Living in a modern Asian city is not very different from living in an American city. The same cannot be said about living on farms, however.

In many parts of the world, farmers and their families live in villages or towns. In the United States, however, each farm family lives on its own fields, often beyond the sight of any neighbours. Instead of traveling from a village to the fields every morning, American farmers stay on their land throughout the week. They travel to the nearest town on Saturdays for shopping or on Sundays for church. The children ride on buses to large schools which serve all of the farm families living in the area. In some areas, there are small schools serving a few farm families, and the children walk to school.

Of course life keeps changing for everyone, including farmers. Today there are cars, good roads, radios, and

television sets. And of course there are modern machines for farming. All of these have changed farm life.

For many years, however, farming in America was often a lonely way of living. Farmers had to deal with their own problems, instead of getting help from others. They learned to try new methods, and to trust their own ideas instead of following older ways.

NEW WORDS

beyond [bi'jond] prep. 超出, 为……所不能及 deal with 对待, 对付, 处理

EXERCISES

- I. Answer the following questions.
 - 1. Is city life much the same in many parts of the world?
 - 2. Do farm families live on their own farms in the United States?
 - 3. Do the farmers go a long way on Saturdays for shopping or on Sundays for church?
 - 4. How do their children go to school?
 - 5. What has changed farm life?
 - 6. Do farmers always follow old ways?
- II. A. Fill in the blanks with the missing verbs, using the simple present form or the simple past form. Farm life in the United States has changed. In

the past, farmers (1) a lonely life. They
(2)to solve their problems by themselves, they
seldom (3) help from others. But they (4)
new methods instead of following older ways.
Today they (5) cars, radios and television
sets. American farmers (6) not (7)
in lonely villages, they (8) on their own land
throughout the week. On Saturdays they (9)
to the nearest town for shopping or on Sundays for
church. There (10) large schools serving all
of the farm families in the area, and the children
(11) there by bus.
B. Fill in the blanks with the given verbs either in the
simple present form or in the simple past form.
1. Each of the schools (have) at least a lab
nowadays.
2. We have made the water clean again. It
(be) polluted before.
3. Oh, so many visitors! But there (be)
only a few the other day.
4. You'd better go to the nursery at once. Your
daughter (be) ill.
5. Chinese farmers (go) to their fields every
morning, but American farmers don't.
6. What (be) farming like in America
before? farmers (use) machines?
they often (visit) each other?
7. He has been in the country for quite a few

	months. He (think) he (not like)
	country life, but he (enjoy) it very much
	now.
8.	(be) this the school where he once
	(study)?
9.	your father (help) you with your
	lessons?
	Yes, but not very often. He is too busy. He
	(have) to deal with a lot of things.
10.	When my grandpa (be) alive, he often
	(tell) us fairy tales.